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contamination. Each container in addi-
tion to other required labeling shall be 
coded in such a manner as to be easily 
identified as to date of manufacture by 
lot or sublot number. 

§ 58.732 Cooling the packaged cheese. 

After the containers are filled they 
shall be stacked, or cased and stacked 
in such a manner as to prevent break-
ing of seals due to excessive bulging 
and to allow immediate progressive 
cooling of the individual containers of 
cheese. As a minimum the cheese 
should be cooled to a temperature of 
100 °F. or lower within 24 hours after 
filling. The temperature of the cheese 
should be reduced further, before being 
shipped or if storage is intended. 

§ 58.733 Quality control tests. 

(a) Chemical analyses. The following 
chemical analyses shall be performed 
in accordance with the appropriate edi-
tion of the Official Methods of Analysis 
of the AOAC as specified in the appro-
priate Standards of Identity or in ac-
cordance with methods that give equiv-
alent results. 

(1) Cheese. A representative sample of 
cheese used in the manufacture of pas-
teurized process cheese products shall 
have been tested prior to usage to de-
termine its moisture and fat content. 

(2) Pasteurized process cheese products. 
As many samples shall be taken of the 
finished product direct from the cook-
er, hopper, filler, or other location as is 
necessary to assure compliance with 
composition requirements. Spot checks 
should be made on samples from the 
cooker as frequently as is necessary to 
indicate pasteurization by means of the 
phosphatase test, as well as any other 
tests necessary to assure good quality 
control. 

(b) Examination of physical characteris-
tics. As many samples shall be taken as 
is necessary to assure meeting the re-
quired physical characteristics of the 
products. Representative samples shall 
be taken from production for examina-
tion of physical characteristics. The 
samples shall be examined at approxi-
mately 70 °F. the first day of operation 
after the date of processing for the fol-
lowing characteristics: (1) Finish and 
appearance, (2) flavor, (3) color, (4) 

body and texture, and (5) slicing or 
spreading properties. 

(c) Keeping quality. During processing 
or preferably from the cooled stock se-
lect sufficient samples at random from 
the production run. The samples should 
be stored at approximately 50 °F. for 3 
months for evaluation of physical char-
acteristics as in paragraph (b) of this 
section. Additional samples may be se-
lected and held at different tempera-
tures or time. 

(d) Weight control. During the filling 
operation as many samples shall be 
randomly selected and weighed from 
each production run as is necessary to 
assure accuracy of the net weight es-
tablished for the finished products. 

REQUIREMENTS FOR PROCESSED CHEESE 
PRODUCTS BEARING USDA OFFICIAL 
IDENTIFICATION 

§ 58.734 Official identification. 

Only process cheese products manu-
factured and packaged in accordance 
with the requirements of this part and 
with the applicable requirements in 
subpart A of this part which have been 
officially inspected in process and 
found to be in compliance with these 
requirements may be identified with 
official USDA Quality Approved In-
spection Shield. 

§ 58.735 Quality specifications for raw 
materials. 

(a) Cheddar colby, washed or soaked 
curd, granular or stirred curd cheese. 
Cheese, used in the manufacture of pas-
teurized process cheese products which 
are identified with the USDA official 
identification shall possess a pleasing 
and desirable taste and odor consistent 
with the age of the cheese; shall have 
body and texture characteristics which 
will impart the desired body and tex-
ture characteristics in the finished 
product; and shall possess finish and 
appearance characteristics which will 
permit removal of all packaging mate-
rial and surface defects. The cheese 
shall at least meet the requirements of 
U.S. Standard Grade for Bulk Amer-
ican Cheese for Manufacturing pro-
vided the quantity of the cheese with 
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any one defect as listed for U.S. Stand-
ard Grade is limited, to assure compli-
ance with the specifications of the fin-
ished product. 

(b) Swiss. Swiss cheese used in the 
manufacture of pasteurized process 
cheese and related products bearing of-
ficial identification shall be U.S. Grade 
B or better, except that the cheese may 
be blind or possess finish characteris-
tics which do not impair the interior 
quality. 

(c) Gruyere. Gruyere cheese used in 
the manufacture of process cheese and 
related products shall be of good whole-
some quality and except for smaller 
eyes and sharper flavor shall meet the 
same requirements as for Swiss cheese. 

(d) Cream cheese, Neufchatel cheese. 
Mixed with other foods, or used for 
spreads and dips shall possess a fresh, 
pleasing and desirable flavor. 

(e) Cream, plastic cream and anhydrous 
milkfat. These food products shall be 
pasteurized, sweet, have a pleasing and 
desirable flavor and be free from objec-
tionable flavors, and shall be obtained 
from milk which complies with the 
quality requirements as specified in 
§ 58.132 of this subpart. 

(f) Nonfat dry milk. Nonfat dry milk 
used in officially identified cheese 
products shall meet the requirements 
of U.S. Extra Grade except that the 
moisture content may be in excess of 
that specified for the particular grade. 

(g) Whey. Condensed or dry whey 
used in officially identified cheese 
products shall meet the requirements 
for USDA Extra Grade except that the 
moisture requirement for dry whey 
may be waived. 

(h) Flavor ingredients. Flavor ingredi-
ents used in process cheese and related 
products shall be those permitted by 
the Food and Drug Standards of Iden-
tity, and in no way deleterious to the 
quality or flavor of the finished prod-
uct. In the case of bulky flavoring in-
gredients such as pimento, the par-
ticles shall be, to at least a reasonable 
degree, uniform in size, shape and con-
sistency. The individual types of fla-
voring materials shall be uniform in 
color and shall impart the char-
acteristic flavor desired in the finished 
product. 

(i) Other ingredients. For coloring, 
acidifying agents, salt, and emulsifying 

agents see §§ 58.719, 58.720, 58.721 and 
58.722. 

QUALITY SPECIFICATIONS FOR FINISHED 
PRODUCTS 

§ 58.736 Pasteurized process cheese. 

Shall conform to the provisions of 
the Definitions and Standards of Iden-
tity for Pasteurized Process Cheese and 
Related Products, Food and Drug Ad-
ministration. The average age of the 
cheese in the blend shall be such that 
the desired flavor, body and texture 
will be achieved in the finished prod-
uct. The quality of pasteurized process 
cheese shall be determined on the basis 
of flavor, body and texture, color, and 
finish and appearance. 

(a) Flavor. Has a pleasing and desir-
able mild cheese taste and odor char-
acteristic of the variety or varieties of 
cheese ingredients used. If additional 
optional ingredients are used they 
shall be incorporated in accordance 
with good commercial practices and 
the flavor imparted shall be pleasing 
and desirable. May have a slight 
cooked or very slight acid or emulsifier 
flavor; is free from any undesirable 
tastes and odors. 

(b) Body and texture. Shall have a me-
dium-firm, smooth and velvety body 
free from uncooked cheese particles. Is 
resilient and not tough, brittle, short, 
weak, or sticky. It shall be free from 
pin holes or openings except those 
caused by trapped steam. The cheese 
shall slice freely, and shall not stick to 
the knife or break when cut into ap-
proximately 1⁄8 inch slices. If in sliced 
form, the slices shall separate readily. 

(c) Color. May be colored or uncolored 
but shall be uniform throughout. If col-
ored it shall be bright and not be dull 
or faded. To promote uniformity and a 
common reference to describe color use 
the color designations as depicted by 
the National Cheese Institute standard 
color guide for cheese. 

(d) Finish and appearance. The wrap-
per may be slightly wrinkled but shall 
envelop the cheese, adhere closely to 
the surface, and be completely sealed 
and not broken or soiled. 
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